
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

COUNCIL MINUTES 
for the meeting held 

on Tuesday, 15 March 2022 
 

 
in the Virtual Meeting Room/Council Chambers 

72 Woodville Rd, Woodville SA 5011 
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In Attendance : 
 

Chief Executive Officer ‐ Paul Sutton General Manager Corporate Services ‐ 
Donna Dunbar 

General Manager City Services ‐ Bruce 
Williams 

General Manager Asset Management 
Services ‐ Adrian Ralph 

Manager Governance and Operational 
Support ‐ Kerrie Jackson 

Manager Open Space Recreation and 
Property ‐ Sam Higgins 

Manager Media Marketing & 
Communications ‐ Kristie Johnson 

Environmental Management Officer (Waste 
and Recycling) – Loren Mercier 

Governance Officer ‐ Aaron Galanti  

 
PRESENT : 

Elected Members: 

Mayor ‐ Angela Evans, Councillor ‐ Gerard Ferrao, Councillor ‐ Kenzie van den 
Nieuwelaar (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ Paul Sykes (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ Kelly Thomas, 
Councillor ‐ Alice Campbell (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ Sarah McGrath (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ 
George Turelli, Councillor ‐ Helen Hibeljic (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ Matt Mitchell (via Zoom), 
Councillor ‐ Edgar Agius, Councillor ‐ Thomas Scheffler (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ Stuart 
Ghent (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ Tolley Wasylenko (via Zoom), Councillor ‐ Oanh Nguyen (via 

Zoom) 
 

DATE : 

Tuesday, 15 March 2022 | Time 7:00 PM 

VENUE : 

Virtual Meeting Room/Council Chambers 
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1. COUNCIL OPENING 
 

The meeting commenced at 7.00 PM. 
 

 
1.1 OPENING PRAYER 

Almighty Father from Whom all goodness flows, grant unto us qualities of wisdom 
justice and tolerance, that we the civic leaders of this community may govern in 
harmony and concord. 

 
This we ask in Thy name. 

 
We also remember and give thanks for those, our sons and daughters, who gave their 
lives for Australia. 

 
Lest we forget. 

 
Niina Marni is Kaurna for ' Welcome'. The City of Charles Sturt acknowledges and pays 
respect to the traditional custodians of the land, the Kaurna people of the Adelaide 
plains. We pay our respect to Elders past, present and emerging. We respect their 
spiritual beliefs and connections to land which are of continuing importance to the 
Kaurna people of today. We acknowledge the contributions and important role that 
Aboriginal people continue to play within our local community in Charles Sturt. We also 
respect the culture of Aboriginal people visiting from other areas of South Australia and 
Australia. 

1.2 APOLOGIES AND LEAVE OF ABSENCE 

Apologies 

Councillor ‐ Charlotte Watson 

Leave of Absence 

Councillor ‐ Paul Alexandrides 
 

 
Leave of the meeting was sought to allow Councillor Ferrao the opportunity to make a 
personal statement. Leave was granted. 
 

Moved   Councillor ‐ Gerard Ferrao                       Seconded   Councillor ‐ Tolley Wasylenko 
 

Motion 
 

That Councillor Ferrao's statement is included in the Minutes. 

Carried Unanimously 
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"Good Evening Elected Members, 
 

1. At the last meeting of the Full Council on 28 February 2022, Item 6.12 was 
advanced concerning consultation and other directions around the Freshwater 
Lake Reserve on Delfin Island in West Lakes SA 5021 (hereafter ‘The Duck Pond’). 

 
2. I seconded and supported the motion which this Council chamber carried 

unanimously. The decision among other things was to continue consultation with 
relevant persons concerning The Duck Pond. 

 
3. After the meeting I sought advice as to whether I should have declared a Conflict of 

Interest in matter number 6.12 on 28 February 2022. 

 
4. I have obtained private counsel and I do not waive my legal privilege when I state 

the following: 
 

4.1 I contend, I have a Perceived Conflict of Interest because I am a member of 
the Facebook Group: Friends of the Duck Pond West Lakes (Freshwater 
Botanic Lake). In the case of this Facebook Group, I am not currently and I 
have never been previously, an Office Holder. 

 
4.2. I am a resident of West Lakes and a ratepayer within the City of Charles Sturt 

Council. As an Elected Member in Local Government, it is important that I 
inform myself, wholly of any views, by any persons impacted by any Council 
matter(s) and/or Council decision(s). It is only in hearing the views of those 
concerned that I may make informed and objective Council decisions. 

 
4.3. In the present context of this current round of community consultation, I will 

receive no benefit or detriment, direct or indirect, personal or pecuniary from 
considering and voting on this matter. 

 
4.4. Should this matter arise in the future as it has in the past, I intend to declare 

my relevant interest for the Public Record." 
 

 
2. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES 

 

 
 

Brief 

Confirmation of the minutes of the previous meeting held on Monday, 28 February 2022. 

 

Moved   Councillor ‐ George Turelli                              Seconded   Councillor ‐ Helen Hibeljic 

 

Motion 
 

That the minutes of the previous meeting held on Monday, 28 February 2022 be taken 
as read and confirmed. 

Carried Unanimously 

2.1 COUNCIL 
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2.2 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES ‐ PART I 

Brief 

The Corporate Services Committee was held on Monday, 7 March 2022. 

Moved   Councillor ‐ Gerard Ferrao  Seconded   Councillor ‐ Tolley Wasylenko 

Motion 

That having considered the recommendations of the Committee which has read and 
considered the reports in the agenda related to items: 

4.5 LONG TERM FINANCIAL PLAN AND FRAMEWORK FOR THE 2022/23 BUDGET 

Motion 

1. That the report be received and noted.

2. That the information in the report be used by Council in determining the Long Term 
Financial Plan 2021-2031 that will guide the preparation of the Draft 2022/23 
Budget.

3. That the high level parameters for year 1 of the LTFP Scenario for the 2022/23 forecast 
be used to guide preparation of the Draft 2022/23 Budget.

4.6 POLICIES FOR REVIEW ‐ REVOKED AND MINOR CHANGES ONLY 

Motion 

That the revised policies, as shown: 

Ageing in Charles Sturt Policy in Appendix A 
Breast Feeding Policy in Appendix B 
Contaminated Site Policy in Appendix C 
Parking Controls Policy in Appendix E 
Procurement Policy in Appendix F 

Reserve Naming Policy in Appendix G 
Sporting and Community Club Loan Guarantee Policy in Appendix H 
Volunteer Policy in Appendix I 

be adopted. 

That the policy, as shown: 

Horses on the Foreshore Policy in Appendix D 

be revoked. 

2.2.1 CORPORATE SERVICES COMMITTEE 
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Council adopts the recommendations of the Committee as printed in the Minutes of 
this Committee. 

Carried Unanimously 

3. REPORTS

Brief 

In line with the Code of Practice for Meeting Procedures, Mayor Evans has provided a 
report for the month of February 2022, detailing her activities, functions and media 
interactions in her official capacity. 

Moved Councillor ‐ Edgar Agius 

Motion 

That the report be received and noted. 

Councillor ‐ Alice Campbell entered the meeting at 7.14 PM 

Seconded  Councillor ‐ Helen Hibeljic 

Carried Unanimously 

3.03 MAYORAL REPORT ‐ FEBRUARY 2022 
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4. DEPUTATIONS 

 

 
 

Brief 

 

A deputation request was received from Mr Tim Reynolds, and Mr Don Lee on behalf of 
'Friends and neighbours of Glenwood Reserve / Fulham Park Stud Heritage Place' who 
are opposing a new picnic shelter in Glenwood Reserve, and are also concerned about 
the incremental loss of green space to built structures and its cumulative effect across 
the urban environment; increase in local parking; and the risk of falling limbs without 
improved water management. 

 
Leave of the meeting was sought to grant Mr Reynolds and Mr Lee an additional 3 
minutes to conclude their deputation. Leave was granted. 

 
Councillor ‐ Matt Mitchell entered the meeting at 7.30 PM 

 

Moved   Councillor ‐ Helen Hibeljic                              Seconded   Councillor ‐ George Turelli 

 

Motion 
 

1. That the deputation be received and noted. 
 
2. That Mr Tim Reynolds, and Mr Don Lee be thanked for their presentation and any 

notes that comply with Council's Code of Practice for Meeting Procedures and the 
laws of defamation, be included in the Minutes. 

 

Carried Unanimously 
 

4.03 DEPUTATION ‐ OPPOSITION TO NEW PICNIC SHELTER IN GLENWOOD RESERVE, AND 
THE EFFECT OF LOSING GREEN SPACE TO BUILT STRUCTURES 



Deputation	for	CCS	Council	Meeting	15/3/2022
by

Friends	and	Neighbours	of	Glenwood	Reserve	/	Fulham	Park	Stud	Heritage	Place	

Opposition	to	the	proposed	Picnic	Shelter
in	Glenwood	Reserve



Location	– Glenwood	Reserve	&	Fulham Park	Stud	Heritage	Place	

Collins	Reserve

Park	Drive

Shelley	
Reserve

Glenwood	
Reserve

Kidman	Homestead

Valetta	Road





Fulham Park	Stud	HERITAGE	PLACE

Our	Heritage	Places
https://www.charlessturt.sa.gov.au/community/
arts,-culture-and-history/local-history/our-
heritage-places/fulham-park-stud



Tree	assessment	criteria



44% 

44% 

12% 

Tree	Structure

GOOD

AVERAGE

POOR

64% 4% 

32% 

Canopy	Thinning

LOW

MODERATE

HIGH

Significant	Trees
44%

Regulated	Trees
20%

Replanted	Trees	(not	
original)
36%

Glenwood	Reserve	River	Red	Gum	Avenue
(25	trees)

Significant	Trees Regulated	Trees Replanted	Trees	(not	original)

Tree	Survey	in	Glenwood	Reserve	–
Selected	Results

• 64%	(16	trees)	are	either	Regulated	Trees	or	Significant	Trees	under	the	
Planning,	Development	and	Infrastructure	Act	2016.		All	but	one	are	
survivors	of	the	original	planting.

• 36%	(9	trees)	of	the	original	/	historic	planting	have	been	replaced	due	to	
death,	poor	health	or	safety	reasons

Only	11	trees	(44%)	in	the	avenue	exhibited	GOOD	Tree	Structure

16	trees	(32%)	exhibited	a	high	level	of	canopy	thinning,	
possibly	due	to	soil	moisture	stress



“		Of	concern	is	the	number	of	trees	that	are	not in	good	
condition.		This	is	likely	due	to	a	combination	of	factors:

• a	dry	summer,	diminishing	groundwater
• climate	change	impacts	(recent	&	cumulative)
• irrigation	unsuited	to	deep-rooted	trees
• root	disturbance	by	construction	of	park	furniture	
and	regular	use	of	reserve	by	a	heavy	vehicle”



Council	preferred	plan
17	February	2022





We	seek:

A	climate	adaptation	initiative	that	improves	the	
health	and	longevity	of	the	heritage	trees	and	

maximizes	the	greening	of	open	space	

- Friends	and	Neighbours of	Glenwood	Reserve	/	Fulham Park	Stud	Heritage	Place	



Glenwood Reserve
View north from Swings



Glenwood Reserve
Heritage Place interpretive sign



Fulham Park Stud HERITAGE PLACE

Our Heritage Places
https://www.charlessturt.sa.gov.au/community/
arts,-culture-and-history/local-history/our-
heritage-places/fulham-park-stud

https://www.charlessturt.sa.gov.au/community/arts,-culture-and-history/local-history/our-heritage-places/fulham-park-stud


Glenwood Reserve
View north from central playground



Glenwood Reserve
Limb drop in January 2022 - View north from southern end (Browning Ave)



Shelley Reserve
270 m west of Glenwood Reserve

Picnic Shelter with two tables



Collins Reserve
365 m NW of Glenwood Reserve

3 Picnic Shelters with BBQs
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Deputation	for	CCS	Council	Meeting	15/3/2022	

First	presentation	by	T.	Reynolds	on	behalf	of	
Friends	and	Neighbours	of	Glenwood	Reserve	/	Fulham	Park	Stud	Heritage	Place		

PROPOSED	PICNIC	SHELTER	AT	GLENWOOD	RESERVE	
	
	
Glenwood	Reserve	contains	an	avenue	of	Historically	Significant	Trees	which	are	survivors	of	the	
former	Fulham	Park	Stud	owned	by	Sir	Sydney	Kidman.		These	trees	are	River	Red	Gums	–	a	species	
native	to	SA	-	which	were	planted	here	over	90	years	ago.			The	age	of	the	trees,	their	historical	
origin,	and	their	configuration	in	a	long	avenue	between	the	River	Torrens	and	Valetta	Road,	all	
contribute	to	their	significance.		This	tree	avenue	is	a	key	feature	of	the	“Fulham	Park	Stud”	Heritage	
Place.		As	a	regular	visitor	to	the	reserve	over	the	past	12	years,	it	has	become	evident	to	me	that	
the	trees	are	vulnerable.	
	
Our	Heritage	Places	
https://www.charlessturt.sa.gov.au/community/arts,-culture-and-history/local-history/our-heritage-
places/fulham-park-stud	
	
I	learned	of	the	picnic	shelter	proposal	when	approached	by	a	local	resident,	Don	Lee.		Apart	from	
questioning	the	need	for	a	new	picnic	shelter,	we	felt	that	it	would	be	inappropriate	and	intrusive	
for	the	reserve.		Concerned	also	about	recent	tree	losses,	and	the	ongoing	threat	of	climate	change,	
we	undertook	a	survey	of	the	trees	in	Glenwood	Reserve	and	Park	Drive	in	January.	
	
Results	of	River	Red	Gum	Survey	

Significance	
• Total:	44	trees	(25	in	Glenwood	Reserve,	19	in	Park	Drive	median)	
• 17	Significant	Trees	(11	+	6)	
• 11	Regulated	Trees	(5	+	6)	
• TOTAL	Significant	or	Regulated	=	28	

Tree	health	–	Glenwood	Res.	only	
• Only	11	of	25	trees	had	“Good”	tree	structure	
• 9	of	25	trees	showed	“Moderate”	or	“High”	degree	of	canopy	thinning	
• 5	trees	with	“High”	canopy	thinning	were	in	close	proximity	to	park	furniture	(i.e.	

playground,	swings,	picnic	table);	The	Tree	Protection	Zones	(TPZ)	of	4	of	these	trees	have	
been	encroached	on	

We	also	note:	A	new	Swings	area	installed	in	recent	years	next	to	a	large	tree	resulted	in	the	
tree’s	removal	following	the	fall	of	a	large	limb.	

	
Further,	we	noted	the	following…	

Lost	Green	Space	in	Glenwood	Reserve	

• Total	loss	(including	proposed	picnic	shelter):	300m2	(3.6%)		

Local	picnic	shelters	

• 4	Picnic	Shelters	within	415m	
• Closest	is	270m	to	west	(Shelley	Reserve)	
• 3	at	Collins	Reserve	
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In	summary	-	our	key	concerns:	

• Existing	structures	are	already	too	close	to	the	trees	–	encroaching	on	Tree	Protection	Zones	
(TPZ).		Position	of	the	new	(proposed)	picnic	shelter	narrowly	avoids	the	TPZ	of	the	nearest	
tree,	but	may	still	require	partial	canopy	removal.	

• Picnic	Shelter	will	be	a	significant	intrusion	on	the	character	and	visual	amenity	of	the	
heritage	tree	avenue	–	thus	impacting	on	the	integrity	of	the	Heritage	Place.	

• It	will	result	in	further,	incremental	loss	of	much	needed	green	space	
• With	no	other	intervention	here,	water	management	and	climate	stress	remains	a	serious	

threat	for	the	longevity	of	the	heritage	trees	(the	key	management	issue)	
o Climate	stress	on	the	trees	is	already	significant	without	the	need	to	impose	any	

further	stress	from	additional	infrastructure	development	in	GR.		
o The	sudden	death	of	5	large	trees	in	Park	Drive	during	the	2019	heatwave	highlights	

the	narrow	margin	of	survival	-	even	for	large,	mature	trees	-	during	extreme	
weather	events	(which	are	becoming	more	frequent)	

o The	existing	irrigation	system	-	whilst	suitable	for	grass	-	is	of	limited	benefit	to	the	
deep-rooted	River	Red	Gums	which	depend	on	periodic	flooding	or	a	shallow	
aquifer.	

o AdaptWest	Climate	Change	Adaptation	Plan	predicted	in	2016	the	following	for	
western	Adelaide:	

§ The	condition	of	trees…	(is)	likely	to	decline	as	soils	dry	and	
evapotranspiration	increases	

§ Increasing	frequency	and	intensity	of	heatwaves	may	reduce	tree	condition	
with	associated	risks	to	public	safety	as	well	as	amenity	

We	therefore	strongly	advocate	to	Council:	

• No	Picnic	Shelter	for	Glenwood	Reserve,	but	maintain	the	existing	informal	picnic	setting	
(which	visitors	obviously	appreciate)	

• As	an	alternative,	investigate	a	more	sophisticated	upgrade	to	Glenwood	Reserve	(&	Park	
Drive	median),	addressing	the	core	management	issues	of	tree	health	and	heritage	
protection.		We	suggest	an	initiative	based	on	the	following	“adaptation	options”	for	public	
open	space	in	AdaptWest	2016:	

	
o Implement efficient irrigation practices to maximise greening of open space 

[immediate] 
o Reduce reliance on potable water to irrigate public open space and increase 

alternative water sources, including stormwater capture and re-use [immediate] 
	

A	local	Water	Sensitive	Urban	Design	(WSUD)	facility	to	capture	local	stormwater	and	
recharge	the	shallow	aquifer	could	improve	the	climate	resilience	of	the	trees,	and	provide	
biodiversity	and	visual	amenity	benefits.		It	would	align	well	with	Council’s	Tree	Canopy	
Improvement	Strategy	2021-2045	and	the	recent	Emergency	Declaration.	
	
In	short,	we	believe	a	climate	adaptation	initiative	which	protects	the	heritage	trees	and	
maximizes	the	greening	of	open	space	- should	be	given	primacy	over	other	potential	
investments.		
	

	



Deputation to Council - 15/3/2022 - Notes for Don Lee comments. 
 
 
Apart from the matter of the shelter, we seek your permission to submit 
a detailed initiative in support of council’s new Growing Green climate 
change policies. This initiative relates to 62 trees providing a significant 
canopy in Glenwood Reserve and the adjacent median in Park Drive, 
both in Kidman Park. A group of local residents, with the help of Tim, as 
our ecologist, has assembled a detailed document containing relevant 
information and suggestions.  If you agree this will be submitted shorly 
 
Apart from needing to preserve this large canopy, 44 of those trees are 
River Red gums, planted on the 1874 Fulham Park Stud.  Council has 
listed these as part of its Heritage Places and as such they are 
deserving of Council’s support. With sufficient water, these trees are 
capable of living for hundreds of years. An example is on Riverway, 
where that tree’s proximity to the river allows it to thrive. 
 
The third reason for Council to support our initiative, is that these big 
trees, on Council land, meet State requirements for Significant and 
Regulated trees and as such need to be protected by Council. 
 
Our detailed submission will suggest that there is urgency as some of 
the trees are not in good condition and, two summers ago, five of them 
died. That 2019 summer was unusually hot and dry. The Bureau of 
Meteorology’s records for that summer include the following comments. 
“the 2019 annual temperature anomaly is 1.5C plus” and “Adelaide 
rainfall in 2019 was “very much below average”. It is believed that 
the principal source of water for these big trees is from the shallow 
aquifers underlying the area and likely that the water levels in those 
aquifers reduced or dried out. 
 
The loss of these five trees is not the only indicator of stress, as two 
major limbs have fallen from the southernmost trees in the last year and 
the condition of some trees is poor. 
 
The subsequent two summers have been relatively moderate and no 
more trees have died. However, that period was moderated by the la 
Nina effect. That moderation is coming to an end now and we will return 
to the el Nino effect bringing higher temperatures and lower rainfall. A 
temperature increase of 1.9 degrees Centigrade is projected. This 
situation brings urgency to the matter and we will be suggesting the 
interim use of drip irrigation for use until an enduring measure is found. 
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Councillor ‐ Matt Mitchell left the meeting at 7.43 PM 

5. PETITIONS

Nil 

6. BUSINESS

Brief 

Green Industries South Australian (GISA) has offered Council grant funding for a pilot 
program of weekly food and organics collection (FOGO). The grant application was 
submitted for a proposed 12 month "op‐out" 1,000 household pilot program which will 
see the collection frequency of the 240L FOGO (green lid) bin shift to weekly for these 
households in the trial, while the 140L general waste (blue lid) bin collection frequency of 
the trial households will move to fortnightly in order to increase the amount of food 
organics being recycled via FOGO bins. This model has been successfully trialled across 
other Local Government areas including the City of Holdfast Bay here in South Australia. 

GISA offered Council a grant of $70,305 to support the implementation of the pilot 
project to 1,000 households. 

Moved   Councillor ‐ Kelly Thomas  Seconded   Councillor ‐ Helen Hibeljic 

Motion 

1. That the report be received and noted.

2. That Council accepts the funding amount of $70,305 provided by Green Industries
SA for the pilot of weekly FOGO collections.

3. That the grant is offered on a 1:1 cost sharing basis with Council to contribute
matching funding of $70,305 to be split across two financial years (22/23 and
23/24).

4. That Council acceptance of the funding is conditional on the budget bids for
the Council contribution being endorsed.

5. That the pilot project of weekly FOGO collection for around 1000 households on an
'opt‐out' basis is supported.

Carried Unanimously 

6.18 EXTERNAL GRANT FUNDING ACCEPTANCE ‐ WEEKLY FOGO TRIAL 
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Brief 

The Ordinary General Meeting of the Local Government Association (LGA) is being held 
on Friday 8 April 2022 at the Adelaide Entertainment Centre. This report requests Council 
to consider the items on the agenda to determine Council's voting preference for each of 
these items. Council will also need to consider an alternative voting delegate for the 
meeting. 

Moved   Councillor ‐ Gerard Ferrao  Seconded   Councillor ‐ Tolley Wasylenko 

Motion 

1. Council endorse the positions as detailed in Appendix 1, except for items 8.1, 8.2
and 8.3, for each of the Motions on Notice on the agenda for the LGA Ordinary
General Meeting being held on Friday 8 April 2022.

2. Council appoints Councillor Tom Scheffler to attend the 2022 LGA Council Best
Practice Showcase and Ordinary General Meeting and to be Council's Delegate for
voting rights.

Carried Unanimously 

Suspension of Proceedings ‐ (7.53 PM) 

That Council suspend the operation of Division 2 of the Local Government (Procedures 
at Meetings) Regulations 2013 to facilitate informal discussions regarding items 8.1, 
8.2 and 8.3 for a period of 20 minutes. 

Councillor ‐ Paul Sykes left the meeting at 7.53 PM 

Councillor ‐ Thomas Scheffler left the meeting at 8:05 PM 

Councillor ‐ Thomas Scheffler entered the meeting at 8:06 PM 

Councillor ‐ Tolley Wasylenko left the meeting at 8:06 PM 

Councillor ‐ Tolley Wasylenko entered the meeting at 8:07 PM 

Resumption of Proceedings ‐ (8.19 PM) 

That the period of suspension be brought to an end. 

6.19 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION ORDINARY GENERAL MEETING ‐ 8 APRIL 2022 ‐ 
VOTING PREFERENCES AND VOTING DELEGATE 
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Moved   Councillor ‐ George Turelli  Seconded   Councillor ‐ Thomas Scheffler 

Motion 

1. Council endorse the positions as detailed in Appendix 1 for items 8.1 and 8.2 on the
agenda for the LGA Ordinary General Meeting being held on Friday 8 April 2022.

2. Council does not support item 8.3 on the agenda for the LGA Ordinary General
Meeting being held on Friday 8 April 2022.

Carried Unanimously 

Brief 

Councillor Gerard Ferrao has proposed two motions to be submitted on behalf of Council 
for inclusion in the 2022 Australian Local Government Association (ALGA) National 
General Assembly (NGA) Business Papers. The 2022 ALGA NGA is being held from 19‐22 
June 2022 in Canberra. 

Moved Councillor ‐ Gerard Ferrao 

Motion 

Council supports the submission of the following motions for inclusion in the 2022 
ALGA National General Assembly Business Papers: 

1. This National General Assembly calls on the Australian Local Government
Association to re‐establish its advocacy position to both major political parties for
commonwealth financial constitutional recognition of Local Governments across
Australia.

2. This National General Assembly calls on the Australian Local Government
Association to advocate to both major political parties for the scope of the National
Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS), expanding the scope to enable Local
Governments to receive Commonwealth contributory funding. This funding would
contribute to community facilities and assets in support of NDIS eligible recipients,
and other community members who may benefit from them. For example,
improved accessibility of recreational facilities and other infrastructure assets.

Councillor ‐ Kelly Thomas left the meeting at 8:25 PM  

Councillor ‐ Kelly Thomas entered the meeting at 8:26 PM 

Seconded Councillor ‐ Edgar Agius 

6.20 PROPOSED MOTIONS FOR THE 2022 ALGA NATIONAL GENERAL ASSEMBLY BUSINESS 
PAPERS ‐ CR GERARD FERRAO 
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6.21 DISCRETIONARY WARD ALLOWANCE – CONSIDERATION OF APPLICATIONS 

Councillor - Thomas Scheffler left the meeting at 8:28 PM

Councillor - Thomas Scheffler entered the meeting at 8:29 PM

Councillor - Helen Hibeljic left the meeting at 8:32 PM 

Councillor ‐ Helen Hibeljic entered the meeting at 8:33 PM 

Carried Unanimously 

Brief 

Discretionary Ward Allowance grants are available to eligible, not for profit individuals, 
groups and organisations which are seeking funding support for programs, projects and 
activities that benefit the local community. This report is for Council to consider new 
applications that have been received and assessed. 

Moved   Councillor ‐ Stuart Ghent   Seconded   Councillor ‐ Gerard Ferrao 

Motion 

1. That the Discretionary Ward Allowance application for West Lakes Croquet Club Inc for
$550.00 (no GST) be approved from Semaphore Park Ward.

Carried Unanimously 

7. MOTIONS ON NOTICE

Nil 
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8. QUESTIONS ON NOTICE

Brief 

Domestic waste information and education is the best way for our residents to learn what 
goes in what bin and what does not go into the standard three‐bin waste system. Our 
Council has much useful information on our websites, quarterly newsletters to whole of 
community, information posters and loose information sheets for recycling waste into the 
three waste bins. Documentation and internet advice of the environmental benefits of 
‘do’s and don’ts’ of domestic waste must be separated, as well as retailing businesses 
who accept additional recycling waste that has a marketable value which underpins the 
overall success of recycling in SA. The decisions residents make when lifting the 
appropriate lid to dispose of their waste in the appropriate council bin or can be recycled 
by another business has a huge impact of the success of recycling. 

I’ve visited on a number of occasions the Wingfield recycling complex, CAWRA (joint 
venture with our Council and Port Adelaide Enfield Council), Beverley Recycling and 
Waste Centre, and noting the amount of non‐three‐bin recycle material that becomes 
landfill. 

I’ve also noticed the kerb‐side domestic hard rubbish bi‐annual residents’ pick up service 
has so many recyclable items which are going to landfill. 

Residents should be encouraged to abide by the Recycling from A‐Z | Which Bin SA 
https://www.whichbin.sa.gov.au › a‐z‐items data base, which delineates in detail the 
do’s and don’ts for all domestic waste and when to refer to other agencies, and businesses 
who will accept additional waste items. This website too often does not refer to the actual 
businesses and addresses within our city or close by, be it local supermarkets, retail stores 
and what they will accept as domestic recycle waste. 

The Council websites and documentation should also provide where the drop‐off points 
are for these domestic waste items which aren’t accepted in the standard three‐bin waste 
stream, such as car batteries, oils, asbestos, and so many more. 

Keep these items separated and divert them from landfill. Our goal is to avoid sending 
any recyclables to the Adelaide landfill dumps. 

WE DON’T WANT TO SEND ANY RECYCLABLE ITEM TO LANDFILL. 

8.03 QUESTIONS ON NOTICE ‐ COUNCILLOR STUART GHENT ‐ RECYCLING WASTE 
DIVERTED FROM THE THREE BIN SYSTEM 

http://www.whichbin.sa.gov.au/
http://www.whichbin.sa.gov.au/
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Questions 

1. Can our Council websites, and databases please be updated to provide local and
nearby businesses addresses and contact details for all other recyclable items not
accepted by the Council three bin waste recycle system on the Which Bin SA data
base and Council public documentation?

2. Are we able to update the Which Bin SA database to show our local and nearby
businesses addresses and contact details for all other recyclable items not accepted
by the Council three bin waste recycle system?

Questions and Answers 

1. Can our Council websites, and databases please be updated to provide local and nearby
businesses addresses and contact details for all other recyclable items not accepted by
the Council three bin waste recycle system on the Which Bin SA data base and Council
public documentation?

The Council website has a dedicated page on Waste and Recycling and includes
information on the available streams of waste management.

Each of these sections comprehensively covers how to dispose of waste. It also includes a 
link to the Which Bin SA website. 

A link to the Council website can be accessed here City of Charles Sturt Waste and 
Recycling. 

2. Are we able to update the Which Bin SA database to show our local and nearby
businesses addresses and contact details for all other recyclable items not accepted by
the Council three bin waste recycle system?

Which Bin SA is an external website which is managed by Green Industries SA therefore
any changes to their website would be at their discretion.
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Residents are able to access the website, enter their suburb and it will provide them with 
the relevant disposal options, including what can be put in their kerbside collection. 

Their website can be accessed here Which Bin SA 

9. MOTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE

[As previously identified and agreed by the Presiding Member] 

Nil 

10. QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE

Nil 

11. BUSINESS ‐ PART 11 ‐ CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS

Nil 

12. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES ‐ PART 11 ‐ CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS

Nil 

13. MEETING CLOSURE

The meeting concluded at 8.36 PM. 




